Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Trenton Town Council held on Tuesday August 6, 2019 at 7:30 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.




Minutes of the Regular Trenton Town Council Meeting held on Tuesday August 6, 2019 at 7:30 p.m., in the Trenton Town Hall, 17 East Main, Trenton, Utah.
		
Present:                Mayor		Lynn Payne
	
	Councilmembers	Donny Merrill
		Stacey Wangsgard
Rachelle Ludwinski 
Kim Hatch
Clerk			Macall Smith
		

Guests:	Jeanette Johnson, Paralegal Blasdell & Church, Melissa Merrill, Darrell Merrill, Pauline Udy, Ed Cottle, Sheri Newton, Janet Cottle, Tom Griffin, Andrew Sparks, and Alice Sparks.

Mayor Payne welcomed those in attendance and called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  

Councilmember Wangsgard led the Council and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Agenda
[bookmark: _Hlk509995127]COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOVED THAT THE AUGUST 6, 2019 MEETING AGENDA BE APPROVED. COUNCILMEMBER WANSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION, WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Approval of Meeting Minutes
Mayor Payne asked for a motion to approve the July 9, 2019 Regular Town Council meeting minutes.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE JULY 9, 2019 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AS WRITTEN.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Public Comment
Tom Roark expressed his thanks to the town for paving 50 West.

Public Hearing: A PUBLIC HEARING TO RECEIVE INPUT FROM THE PUBLIC WITH RESPECT TO THE ISSUANCE OF TRENTON TOWN WATER REVENUE BONDS, IN ONE OR MORE SERIES, IN THE AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $200,000 FOR WATER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS, AND RELATED MATTERS
MAYOR PAYNE OPENED THE PUBLIC HEARING AT 7:32  P.M. 
Mayor Payne shared that Dave Davis expressed to him that he didn’t have any issues with the project but would like to see more testing and engineering done on the project before work is done.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that right now less than 1 gallon per minute is being collected from Sparks Spring and after development the engineer is expecting 20 gallons per minute.  Mayor Payne stated that he would like to develop the spring in order to provide water for the future, for both residential growth and growth options for the dairies here in town.  Janet Cottle asked why not finish the job, stating that all the other springs have been redeveloped and this is the final spring that needs work.  Mayor Payne stated that construction will go down 20 feet to redevelop Sparks.  The Council noted that 6 of 8 people that returned comments solicited in a letter sent out in July, were in favor of undertaking the project.  Tom Griffin asked if they got into the project and found that there was no additional water would the town be able to call of the project and cover the spring back up without incurring any additional costs, thus allowing the town to not borrow the full amount of the loan.  Mayor Payne stated that yes that is an option.  Councilmember Wangsgard stated that with the current situation in the State there is an attitude of use it or lose it with water rights.  She would like to do this project in order to put Trenton’s water right to beneficial use.  Tom Griffin pointed out that prove that you are using your full allotment you will lose it.  Ed Cottle asked how much the yearly payment on the loan would be.  Jeanette Johnson from Blaisdell, Church and Johnson stated that the largest payment over the term would be $8000.00. 

COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO END THE PUBLIC HEARING AT 7:51 P.M. WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Final Bond Resolution: A Resolution Authorizing the Issuance and Sale of $171,000 Taxable Water Revenue Bonds, Series 2019, to Finance Water System Improvements, and Related Improvements; Authorizing all Related Documents and other Actions Necessary to Complete the Transaction; and Related matters
Councilmember Ludwinski read the resolution aloud.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO APPROVE THE RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE AND SALE OF $171,000 TAXABLE WATER REVENUE BONDS, SERIES 2019, TO FINANCE WATER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS, AND RELATED IMPROVEMENTS; AUTHORIZING ALL RELATED DOCUMENTS AND OTHER ACTIONS NECESSARY TO COMPLETE THE TRANSACTION; AND RELATED MATTERS.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBER IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Awarding of bid for Sparks redevelopment
Councilmember Ludwinski shared the bids submitted for the redevelopment of the springs.  There were three bids submitted.  Councilmember Ludwinski shared that in the opinion of the Engineer $235,434.00 would be the least the project would cost.  She stated that Ormond Construction had the lowest bid at $239,653.00, Whittiker was second lowest at $261,355 and LaGrande Johnson was the third bidder with a price of $290,901.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOTIONED TO ACCEPT THE BID OF $239,434 SUBMITTED BY ORMOND CONSTRUCTION WITH COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

Tom Griffin- Questions regarding water
Tom Griffin discussed the meter reading/ billing procedures of the town.  He expressed his concern that meters were have not been read since January and the large overages that created on one of his meters.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that the ordinance requires that the meters be read five times a year.  She stated that the plan is to read them during the summer months to avoid large overage bills later in the year.  Mr. Griffin asked that if it is going to be several months between reading there could be an estimate done on usage in between months.   He asked that the water department send out information regarding the reading schedule for this year.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she would be willing to write up something for the newsletter explaining the plan for meter reading.  He also inquired into building a house 2200 feet off of the road.  The council discussed the costs and needs for building a home.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that the cost would be between $15,000 and $20,000 to run a line large enough to support a home and a fire hydrant.  Mr. Griffin asked for the requirements of the pipe size.  Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she would get back to him on that.

West Cache Canal - Conditional Use Permit
Councilmember Wangsgard stated that West Cache applied for and was recommended for approval by the Planning and Zoning Commission.  She stated that final approval must be granted by the Town Council.  She shared the conditions that were imposed by the Planning and Zoning including a noise limit, approval by fire chief Kingston along with all conditions imposed by Cache County.  COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOTIONED TO APPROVE THE CONDITIONAL USE PERMIT FOR WEST CACHE CANAL NEWTON PIPING PROJECT WITH THE CONDITIONS IMPOSED BY PLANNING & ZONING.  COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDED THE MOTION WITH ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE

Purchase of tractor/ mower- Donny Merrill
Councilmember Merrill stated that he has a price for a mower and tractor that Kirt Hatch has been using to mow the street side and move snow in the winter as well as loading the salt into the snowplow.  Kirt Hatch is willing to sell the equipment for $10,000.  The Council discussed liability on a tractor owned by the town and pointed out that if the town owns the equipment it would be covered by the town’s current liability insurance.  Councilmember Merrill asked if this was something that the council would be interested in and if other departments would be willing to contribute to the cost along with the road department.  The Council asked for some comparisons to the tractor and mower to review at next months meeting.  Councilmember Merrill stated that he is planning on purchasing salt from UDOT this year.  He also expressed that he would like to work on a plan for the future. 

Kate Jensen-request for additional time to remove the trailer
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mayor Payne explained that he has been in contact with Kate Jensen regarding the RV parked at her rental home on Main Street.  She is willing to have the RV, which is being lived in full time, moved to a different location but would like some additional time to make that happen.  Mayor Payne stated that she has moved the old trailer home and several old boats in an effort to clean up the lot.  Mayor Payne went on to explain that years ago there was an old trailer that sat in the same location as the current trailer and had a dedicated septic system.  He explained that this is no longer a valid location for a trailer because of the years that have passed since being used.  Councilmember Ludwinski asked what would be done if they didn’t move the trailer off in the required time frame. Mayor Payne stated that he thought it would be turned over to the town attorney.  COUNCILMEMEBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO ALLOW KATE JENSEN UNTIL AUGUST 31ST TO HAVE THE RV TRAILER REMOVED WORKING THROUGH THE PROPERTY OWNER FOR LEGALITY REASONS WITH COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.  

Discussion on Replacement town hall.
Councilmember Ludwinski stated that the town engineer and architect would like to meet and discuss ideas for a replacement town hall.  She will continue working on the project.

24th of July Celebration Review
Councilmember Hatch stated that the 24th celebration went well.  She stated that 325 tickets were sold for the lunch and that the train ride was the most popular of the carnival games.  Mayor Payne expressed that he was very happy with how the day went.  He requested that a schedule of the day be posted.  He also stated that he would like to see some of the musical talent in Trenton featured as entertainment at next year’s celebration.  He suggested that a meeting to discuss the schedule and events be held earlier in the planning process.  Councilmember Wangsgard stated that she would like to see less responsibilities given to the Youth Council.

IFA Noise Issue Update
Mayor Payne explained that he was able to have Bear River Health Department come out early in July and do some decibel reading test on the noise created by IFA.  On July 10, 2019 the reading at the North end of 100 West around noon and the noise level was 55 decibels and across the railroad tracks nearer to the IFA feed mill the reading level was 60 decibels.  He shared that a letter has been sent asking them to complete the updates to the mill.  He stated that they have made a valiant effort at improving noise levels for the neighborhood. 
COG application
Clerk Smith stated that the COG application is almost completed and will be submitted by the deadline.  She stated that two applications were going to be submitted.  One to resurface Center street from Main to 1200 North and a second to do a chip-seal coat on the new asphalt that was installed on 1600 South.

Parks update
Councilmember Hatch stated that she didn’t have anything for parks update but that she has some updates for mosquito abatement.  She stated that they have been spraying for dust to dawn control starting in Benson through Amalga and then Trenton.  Tom Roark stated that he feels that by the time they get to Trenton the chemical is gone.  He suggested that they trade off starting in Trenton one week and Benson the next.  

Water Update
Councilmember Ludwinski shared the flows and usage for the past month.  She stated that things are moving forward with the redevelopment project.  She also stated that the current generator owned by the department is not big enough for the water department’s needs.

Planning & Zoning update
Councilmember Wangsgard stated that she had some names to recommend to fill the open position on the Planning & Zoning Commission.  She shared the names of Anne Spackman, Craig Merrill, and Noel or Paula Allen.  She stated that she felt all would make a good addition to the Commission.  Councilmember Ludwinski moved that mayor Payne start at the top of the list and work his way down until the found someone to fill the position.  Councilmember Hatch seconded the motion with all councilmembers in attendance voting aye.  

Roads update
Councilmember Merrill stated that he has had the two ends of 800 South chip sealed and next year he would like to try chip sealing the middle section.

Adjournment	
COUNCILMEMBER LUDWINSKI MOVED TO ADJORN THE MEETING AT 9:02 PM AND MOVE INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION WITH COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

The Public was excused from the meeting while the Council met in Executive session.  

Councilmember Ludwinski stated that she would like to offer a price of $1000 an acre for the property surrounding the Sparks spring.  She stated that there was 32 acres around the spring and that at a price of $1000 an acre the total would be $32,000.  She explained that this cost could be included with the other costs involved in the redevelopment of Sparks spring.  The Council gave approval for Councilmember Ludwinski to begin negotiations with  the landowner.

COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO CLOSE THE EXECUTIVE SESSION AND INVITE THE PUBLIC BACK IN TO THE REGULAR MEETING WITH COUNCILMEMBER HATCH SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

The public was invited back into the meeting.

There being no further business to come before the Council COUNCILMEMBER WANGSGARD MOVED TO ADJOURN THE REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING OF THE TRENTON TOWN COUNCIL AT 9:12 P.M. WITH COUNCILMEMBER HATCH SECONDING THE MOTION AND ALL COUNCILMEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE VOTING AYE.

____________________________________
Macall Smith, Town Clerk/Recorder

___________________________________________
Lynn Payne, Mayor

Approved________________________ 
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